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State plan intends to reduce farm pollution, Lake Erie algae

By Spencer Hunt, The Columbus Dispatch, dispatch.com 

Three state agencies will put their efforts behind a new program to reduce farm pollution and the toxic algae it helps create in Ohio’s lakes.

The “Ohio Clean Lakes Initiative” is largely based on a plan that state officials unveiled in March. It calls on farmers to voluntarily limit fertilizer use in areas that drain into Lake Erie, where vast, summertime “blooms” of toxic algae threaten the lakes’ yearly $10 billion tourism industry.

The plan encourages farmers to “use the right fertilizer source at the right rate at the right time and with the right placement.”

The initiative would be supported by a $1.5 million Ohio Department of Natural Resources program to test new methods to control stormwater and reduce fertilizer runoff from an estimated 33,500 acres of farm fields in the Lake Erie area.

The Ohio Environmental Protection Agency is to spend the next two years studying pollution in the Maumee River, a Lake Erie tributary.

And Ohio Department of Agriculture officials will ask legislators to enact a law giving it the ability to track commercial fertilizer sales statewide.

“We’re all quite sensitive to our water quality at Lake Erie and in our inland lakes,” said Scott Nally, Ohio EPA director.

Critics attacked the so-called “4R plan” in March as insufficient, saying Ohio is reluctant to order the powerful agriculture industry to change its practices.

Joe Logan, agricultural-program director for the Ohio Environmental Council, said a successful Clean Lakes Initiative probably will require regulations that force farmers to change.

“Our concern is that, without a regulatory stick, we are going to need a mighty big carrot to bring farmers on board,” Logan said.

Blue-green algae, also called cyanobacteria, are common in most Ohio lakes. They grow thick in water feeding on phosphorus from fertilizers, manure and sewage that rains wash into streams. The algae can produce as many as four toxins that can sicken people and kill pets and wildlife.

Vast blooms of toxic algae have spread across Lake Erie’s western basin for years. Last year’s bloom was the largest recorded and covered an estimated 1,600 square miles.

State officials were largely unaware of algae problems in Ohio’s inland lakes until 2009, when tests detected a liver toxin floating in Grand Lake St. Marys in western Ohio.

The state now has permanent signs posted at 15 state park lakes and beaches along Lake Erie warning visitors of potential dangers from toxic algae.

Most of the Clean Lakes Initiative appears focused on Lake Erie. Nally said successful efforts there will be expanded to other lakes.

Joe Cornely, spokesman for the Ohio Farm Bureau Federation, said farmers are ready to make voluntary changes to better protect Ohio’s waterways.

“We in agriculture recognize we have an incredible responsibility to help solve these problems,” Cornely said. “We are committed to doing our share.”

